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                           TITLE 46--SHIPPING
 
    CHAPTER II--MARITIME ADMINISTRATION, DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION
 
PART 381_CARGO PREFERENCE_U.S.-FLAG VESSELS
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    Authority: 46 App. U.S.C. 1101, 1114(b), 1122(d) and 1241; 49 CFR 
1.66.

    Source: General Order 103, 36 FR 6894, Apr. 10, 1971, unless 
otherwise noted.

Sec. 381.1  Purpose.

    The purpose of this part 381 is to prescribe regulations to be 
followed by all departments and agencies having responsibility under the
Cargo Preference Act of 1954, section 901(b) of the Merchant Marine Act,
1936, as amended (46 U.S.C. 1241(b)), in the administration of their 
programs with respect to that Act, and to provide a uniform system for 
the collection of data on the administration of such programs for use in
preparing the annual reports to Congress required by that Act.

Sec. 381.2  Definitions.

    (a) Cargo Preference Act of 1954 means section 901(b) of the 
Merchant Marine Act, 1936, as amended (46 U.S.C. 1241(b)).
    (b) Cargoes subject to the Cargo Preference Act of 1954, include 
equipment, material or commodities:
    (1) Procured, contracted for or otherwise obtained within or outside
the United States for the account of the United States;
    (2) Furnished within or outside the United States to or for the 
account of any foreign nation without provision for reimbursement;
    (3) Furnished within or outside the United States for the account of
any foreign nation in connection with which the United States advances 
funds or credits or guarantees the convertability of foreign currencies.
    (4) Procured, contracted for, or otherwise obtained within or 
outside of the United States with advance of funds, loans or guaranties 
made by or on behalf of the United States.



    (c) Department or agency having responsibility under the Cargo 
Preference Act of 1954 means any department or agency of the Federal 
Government, administering a program that involves the transportation on 
ocean vessels of cargoes subject to the Cargo Preference Act of 1954. At
present, these agencies include:
    (1) Department of State.
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    (2) Department of Agriculture.
    (3) Department of Defense.
    (4) Post Office Department.
    (5) General Services Administration.
    (6) Export-Import Bank of the United States.
    (7) National Aeronautics and Space Administration.
    (8) Inter-American Development Bank.
    (9) U.S. Information Agency.
    (10) Department of Interior.
    (11) Department of Commerce.
    (12) Department of Treasury.
    (13) Department of Health, Education, and Welfare.
    (14) Department of Housing and Urban Development.
    (15) Department of Transportation.
    (16) Atomic Energy Commission.
    (17) Tennessee Valley Authority.
    (18) Veterans Administration.
    (19) Smithsonian Institution.
    (20) Library of Congress.
    (d) Liner parcel means any cargo, dry or liquid, normally carried 
under berth terms by common carriers in ocean trades.

(Reorganization Plans No. 21 of 1950 (64 Stat. 1273) and No. 7 of 1961 
(75 Stat. 840) as amended by Pub. L. 91-469 (84 Stat. 1036) and 
Department of Commerce Organization Order 10-8 (38 FR 19707, July 23, 
1973))

[G.O. 103, 36 FR 6894, Apr. 10, 1971, as amended by Amdt. 1, 36 FR 
10739, June 2, 1971; 36 FR 19367, Oct. 5, 1971; 42 FR 57126; Nov. 1, 
1977]

Sec. 381.3  Reporting information and procedure.

    (a) Reports of cargo preference shipments. Each department or agency
subject to the Cargo Preference Act of 1954, except the Department of 
Defense for which separate regulations will be issued, shall furnish to 
the Office of National Cargo and Compliance, Maritime Administration, 
U.S. Department of Transportation, Washington, DC 20590, within 20 
working days of the date of loading for shipments originating in the 
United States or within 30 working days for shipments originating 
outside the United States, the following information concerning each 
shipment of preference cargo:
    (1) Identification of the sponsoring U.S. Government agency or 
department;
    (2) Name of vessel;
    (3) Vessel flag of registry;
    (4) Date of loading;
    (5) Port of loading;



    (6) Port of final discharge;
    (7) Commodity description;
    (8) Gross weight in pounds;
    (9) Total ocean freight revenue in U.S. dollars.
    (b) Format of reports. The information listed in paragraph (a) of 
this section shall be furnished to the Maritime Administration in a 
format prepared by the reporting department or agency and approved by 
the Maritime Administrator, Department of Transportation as suitable for
the purpose of carrying out his responsibility under section 901(b)(2) 
of the Merchant Marine Act, 1936, as amended, pursuant to the authority 
delegated to him thereunder by the Secretary of Transportation under 
section 3 of Department Organization Order 10-8, 36 FR 1223. Where 
obtainable, a properly notated and legible copy of the ocean bill of 
lading in English will suffice. Reporting formats shall be submitted for
approval by April 30, 1971.
    (c) Shipments made subject to the Act. In those instances where a 
shipment has been made that was not known to be subject to the Cargo 
Preference Act of 1954 when it was made, but subsequent events cause it 
to be subject to that Act, the agency taking the action that caused the 
shipment to be subject to the Act shall furnish to the Office of 
National Cargo and Compliance the information listed in paragraph (a) of
this section in the approved reporting form.

[General Order 103, 36 FR 6894, Apr. 10, 1971, as amended at 57 FR 
13047, Apr. 15, 1992]

Sec. 381.4  Fair and reasonable participation.

    In order to insure a fair and reasonable participation by U.S.-flag 
commercial vessels in liner parcel cargoes subject to the Cargo 
Preference Act of 1954, as required by that Act, the head of each 
department or agency having responsibility under that Act shall 
prescribe regulations or formal staff instructions providing for the 
cargo mix of liner parcel cargoes transported on ocean vessels to be 
divided between privately owned U.S.-flag vessels and foreign-flag 
vessels in such a manner as to
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yield to the U.S.-flag vessels freight revenue per long ton at least 
equal to the freight revenue per long ton afforded the foreign-flag 
vessels participating in the same grant, loan, or purchase transaction. 
A copy of the regulations or staff instructions prescribed by each 
department or agency shall be furnished to the Secretary, Maritime 
Administration, no later than June 30, 1971, for approval.

[G.O. 103, Amdt. 1, 36 FR 10739, June 2, 1971]

Sec. 381.5  Fix American-flag tonnage first.

    Each department or agency having responsibility under the Cargo 
Preference Act of 1954 shall cause each full shipload of cargo subject 
to said act to be fixed on U.S.-flag vessels prior to any fixture on 
foreign-flag vessels for at least that portion of all preference cargoes
required by that Act and the Food Security Act of 1985 to be shipped on 
U.S.-flag vessels, computed by purchase authorization or other 
quantitative unit satisfactory to the agency involved and the Maritime 



Administration, except where such department or agency determines, with 
the concurrence of the Maritime Administration, that (a) U.S.-flag 
vessels are not available at fair and reasonable rates for U.S.-flag 
commercial vessels, or (b) that there is a substantially valid reason 
for fixing foreign-flag vessels first.

[G.O. 103, Amdt. 2, 36 FR 19254, Oct. 1, 1971, as amended at 57 FR 
13047, Apr. 15, 1992]

Sec. 381.6  Informal grievance procedure.

    (a) Whenever any person has a question, problem, complaint, 
grievance, or controversy pertaining to the terms and conditions of any 
tenders, charter party terms, or other matter involving the 
administration of the Cargo Preference Act of 1954, such person may 
request the Maritime Administration to afford him an opportunity to 
discuss the matter informally with representatives of the Maritime 
Administration and, if other U.S. Government agencies or foreign 
missions, embassies, or agencies acting on behalf of a foreign 
government are involved with them or persons authorized to speak for 
them.
    (b) In such cases, a request may be made by telephone or letter to 
the Chief, Office of Market Development, Maritime Administration, 
Washington, DC 20590, (202) 366-4610. When such a request has been 
received, the Maritime Administrator, Department of Transportation or 
his designated representative will promptly consider the matter on its 
merits and provide assistance if possible. If the matter cannot be 
resolved satisfactorily by the Maritime Administration, the Maritime 
Administrator, Department of Transportation or his designated 
representative will then arrange for a meeting at a time and place 
satisfactory to all interested parties so that the matter may be freely 
discussed and resolved.
    (c) At such meetings, the Maritime Administrator, Department of 
Transportation or his designated representative may request any U.S. 
Government agency, foreign mission, embassy, or agency acting on behalf 
of a foreign government, or others having an interest in the matter to 
attend such a conference, or to send representatives authorized to speak
for them. All such meetings and conferences will be conducted in an 
informal manner.

[G.O. 103, Amdt. 3, 37 FR 3641, Feb. 18, 1972, as amended at 57 FR 
13047, Apr. 15, 1992]

Sec. 381.7  Federal Grant, Guaranty, Loan and Advance of Funds 
          Agreements.

    In order to insure a fair and reasonable participation by privately 
owned United States-flag commercial vessels in transporting cargoes 
which are subject to the Cargo Preference Act of 1954 and which are 
generated by U.S. Government Grant, Guaranty, Loan and/or Advance of 
Funds Programs, the head of each affected department or agency shall 
require appropriate clauses to be inserted in those Grant, Guaranty, 
Loan and/or Advance of Funds Agreements and all third party contracts 
executed between the borrower/grantee and other parties, where the 
possibility exists for ocean transportation of items procurred, 
contracted for or otherwise obtained by or on behalf of the grantee, 
borrower, or any of their contractors or subcontractors. The clauses 



required by this part shall provide that at least 50 percent of the 
freight revenue and tonnage of cargo generated by the U.S. Government 
Grant, Guaranty, Loan or Advance of Funds be transported on privately 
owned United
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States-flag commercial vessels. These clauses shall also require that 
all parties provide to the Maritime Administration the necessary 
shipment information as set forth in Sec. 381.3. A copy of the 
appropriate clauses required by this part shall be submitted by each 
affected agency or department to the Secretary, Maritime Administration,
for approval no later than 30 days after the effective date of this 
part. The following are suggested acceptable clauses with respect to the
use of United States-flag vessels to be incorporated in the Grant, 
Guaranty, Loan and/or Advance of Funds Agreements as well as contracts 
and subcontracts resulting therefrom:
    (a) Agreement Clauses. ``Use of United States-flag vessels:
    ``(1) Pursuant to Pub. L. 664 (43 U.S.C. 1241(b)) at least 50 
percent of any equipment, materials or commodities procured, contracted 
for or otherwise obtained with funds granted, guaranteed, loaned, or 
advanced by the U.S. Government under this agreement, and which may be 
transported by ocean vessel, shall be transported on privately owned 
United States-flag commercial vessels, if available.
    ``(2) Within 20 days following the date of loading for shipments  
originating within the United States or within 30 working days following
the date of loading for shipments originating outside the United States,
a legible copy of a rated, `on-board' commercial ocean bill-of-lading in
English for each shipment of cargo described in paragraph (a)(1) of this
section shall be furnished to both the Contracting Officer (through the 
prime contractor in the case of subcontractor bills-of-lading) and to 
the Division of National Cargo, Office of Market Development, Maritime 
Administration, Washington, DC 20590.''
    (b) Contractor and Subcontractor Clauses. ``Use of United States-
flag vessels: The contractor agrees--
    ``(1) To utilize privately owned United States-flag commercial 
vessels to ship at least 50 percent of the gross tonnage (computed 
separately for dry bulk carriers, dry cargo liners, and tankers) 
involved, whenever shipping any equipment, material, or commodities 
pursuant to this contract, to the extent such vessels are available at 
fair and reasonable rates for United States-flag commercial vessels.
    ``(2) To furnish within 20 days following the date of loading for 
shipments originating within the United States or within 30 working days
following the date of loading for shipments originating outside the 
United States, a legible copy of a rated, `on-board' commercial ocean 
bill-of-lading in English for each shipment of cargo described in 
paragraph (b) (1) of this section to both the Contracting Officer 
(through the prime contractor in the case of subcontractor bills-of-
lading) and to the Division of National Cargo, Office of Market 
Development, Maritime Administration, Washington, DC 20590.
    ``(3) To insert the substance of the provisions of this clause in 
all subcontracts issued pursuant to this contract.''

(Reorganization Plans No. 21 of 1950 (64 Stat. 1273) and No. 7 of 1961 
(75 Stat. 840) as amended by Pub. L. 91-469 (84 Stat. 1036) and 
Department of Commerce Organization Order 10-8 (38 FR 19707, July 23, 
1973))



[42 FR 57126, Nov. 1, 1977]

Sec. 381.8  Subsidized vessel participation.

    (a) For the purpose of approving subsidized U.S.-flag liner and bulk
vessels competing for the carriage of dry bulk preference cargoes, each 
department or agency having responsibility under the Cargo Preference 
Act of 1954 (46 U.S.C. 1214(b)), shall evaluate bids received from the 
operators of such vessels in the manner described in this section.
    (b) When a subsidized vessel operator is the apparent low U.S.-flag 
responsive bidder for a dry bulk preference cargo, the responsible 
department or agency shall evaluate the subsidized operator's bid by:
    (1) Requesting from MARAD an amount for the operating-differential 
subsidy (ODS) likely to be paid for the carriage of such cargo expressed
as a cost per ton for performing the voyage by the apparent low 
responsive subsidized bidders;
    (2) Deriving ``augmented bids'' for the subsidized operators by 
adding the ODS amount to each subsidized operator's bid;
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    (3) Comparing the augmented bids of the subsidized operators and the
bids of unsubsidized operators to determine the apparent low responsive 
bidder;
    (4) Requesting from MARAD a fair and reasonable guideline rate for 
the apparent low responsive bidder which shall be based on MARAD's 
calculation of anticipated costs (less ODS in the case of a subsidized 
vessel) for the voyage plus a reasonable amount for profit for the 
voyage; and
    (5) Determining whether the subsidized operator's unaugmented bid or
the unsubsidized operator's bid, whichever was determined to be the 
lowest responsive bid pursuant to paragraph (b)(3) of this section, is 
at or below the fair and reasonable guideline rate.
    (c) If the amount of dry bulk cargo to be shipped is changed at any 
time prior to award, the department or agency shall request that MARAD 
provide new ODS amounts applicable to the carriage. The department or 
agency shall redetermine the augmented bids before determining the 
lowest responsive bid and requesting from MARAD a revised fair and 
reasonable guideline rate in accordance with the provisions of paragraph
(b) of this section.
    (d) Whenever a bid is submitted for a U.S.-flag vessel for the 
transportation of dry bulk preference cargo, the responsible department 
or agency shall only approve bids that apply to an individual vessel, 
and may not accept combined bids submitted for more than one vessel. If 
two or more vessels are offered, separate bids shall be submitted for 
each vessel. A bidder may submit a conditional lower bid for each vessel
to be effective only if more than one vessel is contracted to carry the 
cargo.
    (e) The requirements of this section shall apply only to those 
departments or agencies that directly pay or finance all or part of 
U.S.-flag ocean freight transportation costs for the carriage of dry 
bulk preference cargoes, in accordance with this part.
    (f) The requirements of this section shall not apply to foreign aid 
consisting of direct cash transfer payments under specific agreements 
between departments or agencies and the recipient country with respect 



to the utilization of U.S.-flag vessels for transportation of 
commodities purchased with such funds.

[53 FR 24272, June 28, 1988]

Sec. 381.9  Available U.S.-flag service.

    For purposes of shipping bulk agricultural commodities under 
programs administered by sponsoring Federal agencies from U.S. Great 
Lakes ports during the 1996-2000 Great Lakes shipping seasons, if direct
all-U.S.-flag service, at fair and reasonable rates, is not available at
U.S. Great Lakes ports, a joint service involving a foreign-flag 
vessel(s) carrying cargo no farther than a Canadian port(s) or other 
point(s) on the Gulf of St. Lawrence, with transshipment via a U.S.-flag
privately-owned commercial vessel to the ultimate foreign destination, 
will be deemed to comply with the requirement of ``available'' 
commercial U.S.-flag service under the Cargo Preference Act of 1954. 
Shipper agencies considering bids resulting in the lowest landed cost of
transportation based on U.S.-flag rates and service shall include within
the comparison of U.S.-flag rates and service, for shipments originating
in U.S. Great Lakes ports, through rates (if offered) to a Canadian port
or other point on the Gulf of St. Lawrence and a U.S.-flag leg for the 
remainder of the voyage. The ``fair and reasonable'' rate for this mixed
service will be determined by considering the U.S.-flag component under 
the existing regulations at 46 CFR Part 382 or 383, as appropriate, and 
incorporating the cost for the foreign-flag component into the U.S.-flag
``fair and reasonable'' rate in the same way as the cost of foreign-flag
vessels used to lighten U.S.-flag vessels in the recipient country's 
territorial waters. Alternatively, the supplier of the commodity may 
offer the Cargo FOB Canadian transshipment point, and MARAD will 
determine fair and reasonable rates accordingly.

[61 FR 24897, May 17, 1996]
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